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SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON COURTHOUSE OVERSIGHT
January 23, 2013
4:00 p.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street

In attendance:  Council Members Greg Anderson (Chair), E. Denise Lee and John Crescimbeni

Also: Council Members Bill Bishop and Don Redman; Paige Johnston, Michael Wedner and David D’Agata – General Counsel’s office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research Division,  Phillip Zamarron – Legislative Services Division; Kirk Sherman and Janice Billy – Council Auditor’s Office; Jim Robinson, Tom Goldsbury and Dave Schneider – Public Works Department; Ronnie Belton – CFO; Jessica Deal and David DeCamp – Mayor’s office; Jack Shad – Public Parking Officer; Mike Weinstein and Cheryl Peek – State Attorney’s office; Ronnie Fussell – Clerk of the Courts.  See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Meeting Convened: 3:07 p.m.
Chairman Anderson convened the meeting and gave a brief overview of the committee’s charge and current status.  The committee is attempting to help bring the Unified Courthouse Project to successful completion at the end of a very long process within the budget cap of $350 million.  He has worked with the Public Works Department and Council Auditor’s Office to arrive at the budget figures being presented today, with which all parties are in agreement.  The committee had questions about the distributed figures, particularly whether the “remaining” column included funds encumbered but not yet expended.  Another column to illustrate this difference was suggested.  Approximately $25.6 million remains unencumbered within the $350 million Unified Courthouse Project budget to construct the State Attorney’s Office, of which $1.2 million is a contingency account for the overall courthouse project budget.
State Attorney’s Office project
Public Works Director Jim Robinson explained the process of procuring a general contractor to build the building, starting with selection by the City’s procurement committee in 2012 of Elkins Constructors as the design/builder with a proposed guaranteed maximum price of approximately $28 million.  Elkins subsequently reduced its proposal to $27.4 million which still exceeded the City’s budget for the project and the City chose instead to finish the design itself and put the construction project out to bid.  The bid document that was ultimately released contained several items (audio-visual equipment, additional hazardous material removal, pedestrian bridge connection to courthouse, etc.) that were not part of the initial Elkins proposal and negotiation.  The apparent low bidder was Morganti Construction at a price of $30.85 million.  The City and Morganti are in the process of post-bid negotiation and trying to reduce the price by value engineering to match the resources the City has available for the project.  A list of approximately 80 items was produced which, if adopted in whole, would reduce the cost by just over $7 million.  Options include shelling out rather than fully developing the 5th floor, omitting some audio/visual equipment that the City is not legally obligated to provide, and delaying the construction of the secure pedestrian link to the courthouse until later in the project to ensure that sufficient funds remain.   Council President Bishop suggested that the cost of LEED (Leadership in Energy and Environmental Design) certification be omitted. The building will be built to LEED standards, but doesn’t need to pay for the certification process and a plaque.
The committee discussed the suggestion to delay the construction of the secure bridge connection between the State Attorney’s office and the courthouse until later in the building process to see how much funding is available.  Council Members Lee and Redman strongly advocated that the bridge be built as directed by City Council as a fundamental part of the State Attorney’s Office project and not continually be subjected to proposals to delay, redesign or eliminate it from the project.  Council President Bishop expressed growing confidence that, with the savings from the value engineering effort with Morganti, the project, including the bridge, was financially feasible. Jim Robinson said that the Public Works Department and State Attorney’s Office staffs are planning two full days of meetings in the next week with Morganti staff to delve deeply into the bid numbers and possible avenues for savings.
Mike Weinstein representing State Attorney Angela Corey expressed hope that finally, after two years of delay, it appears that some progress is being toward construction of their building.  He indicated some surprise that, as council members had indicated earlier, the supposedly final decision to build the pedestrian bridge continues to be raised as an unsettled question.  Ms. Corey is adamant that a secure connection must be built between the two buildings for the safety of her staff and the evidence that they transport.  He noted that the upcoming meetings with the bidder will be at least the fifth round of value engineering on the project in an attempt to produce a workable building with the limited resources the City has left to devote to the project.  He asked that the Council re-introduce an ordinance to replace the one recently withdrawn that would encumber the remaining funds in the Unified Courthouse Project budget for the construction of the State Attorney’s Office.  As long as the City and Turner Construction continue to debate punch list items, ADA accessibility fixes, and other items, Ms. Corey is concerned that money will be diverted from the old federal courthouse project to address deficiencies in the new county courthouse budget and put the State Attorney’s building at risk.
Jim Robinson answered questions from the committee about the additional hazardous materials remediation needs identified in the old federal courthouse.  In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni, Mr. Robinson stated his belief that $24 million would not be sufficient to build a new State Attorney’s Office from scratch.

Courthouse ADA accessibility
Mr. Robinson said that the City is consulting with the U.S. Department of Justice on an interpretation of the correct standard for door opening pressure required by the Americans With Disabilities Act.  The interior doors are currently within a razor thin margin of being in compliance, but the plan is to put automatic door openers on an as-yet undetermined number of doors so that there is no question of compliance.  The cost is $3,000 per door and will be funded from the courthouse contingency account.  Mr. Robinson indicated that Turner Construction is not “off the hook” for the costs of this compliance.

Punch list completion
Mr. Robinson indicated that the interior door issue is the last major item on the punch list required for a permanent Certificate of Occupancy.  There are several other minor issues that are being taken care of bit by bit.
Subcontractor payment
Four courthouse project subcontractors told the committee that they have not been paid for work done as long ago as last June, and can get no definitive answer from Turner Construction or the City as to when payment might be expected.  CFO Ronnie Belton stated that the City is scrutinizing the last several invoices from Turner to verify the company’s performance before making payment.  The oldest invoice in question was submitted in June 2012.  Mr. Belton stated that the subcontractors work for Turner, not the City, so the City is not responsible for ensuring their payments.  In response to a question from Council Member Crescimbeni about whether the City’s contract with Turner requires the company to pay its subcontractors even if it has not been paid for its invoices by the City, attorney Michael Wedner of the General Counsel’s Office stated that that point is being debated by the City’s and Turner Construction’s attorneys and is the subject of possible litigation.  He urged the committee not to discuss the matter in a public meeting and offered to provide private briefings to any interested council member.  Mark Alles of Turner Construction said that their contract with the City does state that Turner is not required to pay its subcontractors until it receives payment for its invoices from the City.  Council Member Lee requested that Mr. Belton provide a timetable to the Courthouse Oversight Committee members by next Wednesday showing when the City expects to have the problem resolved so that the subcontractors can be paid.
Juror parking
Jack Shad, Public Parking Officer, said that the short-term solution for juror parking is a continuation of the policy in place at the previous courthouse – a daily shuttle from remote parking at the Sports Complex.  A private bus company has been contracted to provide shuttle service from the Sports Complex parking to the new courthouse on Mondays when the full juror pool reports for duty.  Tuesday through Friday the Clerk of the Courts operates a bus to shuttle jurors selected for cases.  Clerk of the Courts Ronnie Fussell said that his goal is to treat jurors like VIPs since they are giving their time for an essential service to the judicial system with very little compensation.  He will be meeting next week with Mayor’s Chief of Staff Chris Hand to discuss a long-term solution to courthouse parking issues.

Public comment
John Parker thanked the committee for the opportunity to have public input and expressed his dismay at a comment made earlier in the meeting by Jim Robinson indicating that procurement policy only allows the City to negotiate for price in a value engineering process with the apparent low bidder on a construction job.  He believes the City could get a better deal with negotiating with all qualified bidders to see who could produce the best price.  Mr. Parker urged that the City abandon its apparent exclusive focus on getting the cheapest price and instead concentrate on getting the best value for the dollar, which includes hiring local, trained, qualified workers who have gone through formal apprenticeship training.
Bill Stewart questioned how citizens can find out who the subcontractors are on big construction jobs.  While the information may be a public record, there is no easy way to access it without knowing whom to call in the Public Works Department or Procurement Division

Mark Alles of Turner Construction said that he was unaware of what issues the City had with its invoices and expressed the feeling that there is a communications problem that needs to be solved.  He said that Turner has tried since October to schedule a meeting with Ronnie Belton without success.  He urged that direct lines of communication be opened to solve whatever problems are believed to exist and that lawyers on both sides not be permitted to stymie the process.

Council Member Lee requested copies of the contracts between Turner Construction and its subcontractors that spell out when and how the subs are to be paid.

John Parker said that it would be unconscionable for the City to pay an additional $300,000 to refit courthouse doors for ADA accessibility.  That requirement should have been clearly spelled out in the bid specifications and compliance should not be in question.
Meeting adjourned:  5:17 p.m.
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